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1                   (Whereupon, Applicant's Exhibits

2                    Nos. 2 thru 5 were marked for

3                    identification.)

4     JUDGE BRODSKY:  Pursuant to the authority of the

5 Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call Docket

6 03-0469.  This is Citynet Illinois, LLC, and it's an

7 application for a certificate of local and

8 interexchange authority to operate as a reseller or

9 facilities based carrier of telecommunication

10 services in the Greater Chicago Area, in the State

11 of Illinois.

12 May I have the appearances for the

13 record, please.

14 MR. HERSHEY:  You Honor, this is Steven P.

15 Hershey and I am not admitted in the State of

16 Illinois, but I am admitted and in good standing in

17 the State of Connecticut since 1970, State of

18 Pennsylvania since 1976, and the State of New Jersey

19 since '98.  I've practiced before the Pennsylvania

20 Public Utility Commission on telecom and other

21 utility matters since 1976, on numerous cases.

22 And pursuant to the Administrative
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1 Code, Sections 200.25 and 200.90A, I'd ask leave to

2 represent Citynet Illinois pro hac vice.

3 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Is there any objection?

4                                (No response.)

5 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Hearing no objection, then, that

6 is granted.

7 MR. HERSHEY:  Thank you, your Honor.

8 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Other appearances?

9 MS. CHANG:  Staff.

10 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Please proceed.

11 MS. CHANG:  My name is Karen Chang, I'm economic

12 analyst at the Rate Department of the

13 Telecommunications Division for Illinois Commerce

14 Commission.  I'm located at 527 East Capitol Avenue,

15 Springfield, Illinois 62701.

16 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Thank you.

17 Mr. Hershey, can we get your address,

18 as well.

19 MR. HERSHEY:  Yes.  I'm with the law firm of

20 Eckert, Seamans, Cherin & Mellott.  That name and my

21 address of 1515 Market Street, 9th Floor,

22 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19102, appear on the
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1 letterhead of the cover letters that have been

2 submitted.

3 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Are there any other

4 appearances today?

5                            (No response).

6 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Hearing none, then we will begin

7 with the evidentiary hearing on the application.

8 There are a couple of items that I

9 would like to address first.

10 Mr. Hershey, I want to ask you a

11 question as to Item 7 on the application, which

12 states that it was a corporation.  Is Citynet

13 Illinois an LLC, is it not?

14 MR. HERSHEY:  That's correct.

15 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Is that the answer you want on

16 Question 7, or do you --

17 MR. HERSHEY:  It should be, more properly, be

18 other, and specifying LLC.

19 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  So, you're moving that

20 change?

21 MR. HERSHEY:  Yes, your Honor.

22 JUDGE BRODSKY:  So, we'll amend the application
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1 to specify LLC.

2 And then, also, I'm not sure who wants

3 to speak to this, but, I would like to get a

4 clarification from one of the witnesses as to what

5 they mean by "the Greater Chicago Area," if that's a

6 specific service territory or if it's a statewide

7 application with the majority of the service to be

8 done in Chicago.  So, whoever is going to be

9 testifying as to operations --

10     MR. UNDERDOWN:  I can speak to that.

11 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  But, let me just finish

12 the initial issues.  And then, of course, I'll have

13 to swear all the witnesses in.

14 Actually, that looks like the end of

15 the issues that I have before we begin the

16 testimony.

17 So, let me swear in the witnesses.  We

18 have Mr. Martin, Bennett and Underdown, is that

19 correct?

20 MR. HERSHEY:  Yes.

21 JUDGE BRODSKY:  If you all will raise your right

22 hands.
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1                            (Witnesses sworn.)

2 JUDGE BRODSKY:  So, with that we can proceed.

3 Mr. Hershey, are you going to be

4 calling anybody to develop additional direct?

5 MR. HERSHEY:  My preference, with your leave, is

6 to first address the question that you raised with

7 regard to the Greater Chicago Area.  And, then, ask

8 Mr. Martin to summarize the discussion regarding the

9 financials -- the discussion that took place off the

10 record.  To save time, perhaps, walk through a

11 couple of financials, but pointing towards the

12 resolution that we reached in the off-the-record

13 discussion.  And then, ask either Mr. Underdown or

14 Mr. Bennett to give a brief discussion of the

15 planned operations.  And then, make them all

16 available for any questions that might remain.

17 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Actually, let me jump in

18 here at this point.

19 We did specify, off the record this

20 afternoon, two items.  One, is that the Applicant

21 will submit an informational financial statement of

22 Citynet Holding, LLC, which specifies -- or
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1 identifies any items that are specifically 

2 attributable to Illinois.  And that will be for the

3 period of 2003.  And my understanding was that, it

4 will be broken down monthly as the other statements,

5 already submitted, have been.  So, that will be

6 something that we'll be expecting to be filed.

7 It was also agreed, and I'm merely

8 noting this for the record now, that the Applicant

9 will, with its tariff filing, will provide evidence

10 of its $1 million deposit in Citynet Illinois, LLC.

11 One additional note.  We have a lot of

12 people on the telephone today, so, for the record

13 when you begin to speak, please identify yourself,

14 especially if you're jumping in for some reason.

15 So, with that I'll turn it back over

16 to Mr. Hershey.

17 MR. HERSHEY:  Thank you, your Honor.

18 I'm going to ask Mr. Underdown to

19 address the question raised by the Judge, and that

20 is Question 9 on the initial application asks which

21 jurisdictions -- in which jurisdictions the

22 Applicant is offering service?  And our answer was
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1 the Greater Chicago Area.

2 And I believe the judge asked does

3 that mean that Citynet Illinois will be providing

4 services only in Illinois and what do we mean by

5 "the Greater Chicago Area"?

6 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Well, let me clarify.  With

7 respect to the certificate, it would be a

8 certificate to operate in Illinois.  And like any

9 other entity, if Citynet wants to operate somewhere

10 else, then, they will have to file the appropriate

11 processes in the appropriate places.

12 What I am asking is the territory in

13 which Citynet Illinois will be operating.  So, that

14 was, basically, is it statewide or is it more local

15 or is it dependent on an underlying carrier's

16 presence or any other similar considerations.  So,

17 hopefully, that clarifies that a little bit.

18 MR. HERSHEY:  Thank you, your Honor.

19

20

21

22
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1                   MICHAEL UNDERDOWN,

2 called as a witness herein, and after having been

3 first duly sworn, was examined and testified as

4 follows:

5                   DIRECT EXAMINATION

6                   BY

7                   MR. Hershey:

8 Q Mr. Underdown, can you answer that?

9 A Yes.  The focus of the business will be in

10 Cook County, DuPage County and Lake County. 

11 However, any service that's outside of those

12 counties, that makes sense, but the core business

13 itself with the facilities and services will be in

14 the counties I mentioned.

15                   EXAMINATION

16                   BY

17                   JUDGE BRODSKY:

18 Q So, my sense is then that it really is a

19 statewide application, even though the majority of

20 facilities and services will be in the Chicago area.

21 A Yes.  Later on we may come up with

22 something in Springfield or Champaign, possibly.
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1 Q Okay.

2 A But, the direction is to Chicago, Cook

3 County, specifically, Lake, DuPage.

4 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Well, given that there is

5 a possibility, then, it appears that this is a

6 statewide application.  And so, that will be the

7 certificate that will be granted then.  And to the

8 extent that it may be necessary, is that the motion

9 of the company then, to clarify the application in

10 that manner?

11 MR. HERSHEY:  Yes, your Honor.

12 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Then, that motion is

13 granted.

14 Okay.  Other items.

15 MR. HERSHEY:  I believe the next item should be

16 clarification of the financial information that was

17 presented to the Commission, both in the initial

18 application and then in the supplemental material

19 that was submitted on September 19th.

20

21

22
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1                   MR. MARTIN,

2 called as a witness herein, and after having been

3 first duly sworn, was examined and testified as

4 follows:

5                   DIRECT EXAMINATION

6                   BY

7                   MR. HERSHEY: 

8 Q Mr. Martin, can you summarize the

9 description of the financial condition of the

10 company as it was discussed in the off the record,

11 back and forth, prior to going on the record, so,

12 that you can present a clear picture of what it is. 

13 And then, if there are questions from the judge or

14 Ms. Chang, maybe, we can clarify further.

15 A Yes.  This is Mr. Martin.

16 There is -- Citynet Illinois, LLC was

17 formed three and a half years ago as a West Virginia

18 based LLC.  The core business was Internet in the

19 State of West Virginia.

20 Approximately, one year ago, Citynet

21 had the opportunity to enter into negotiations with

22 Adelphia Business Solutions in Federal Bankruptcy
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1 Court to acquire its closed markets that it was

2 selling.  And so, Citynet -- from October of 2002

3 through the actual closing date of February 7th of

4 2003, Citynet was responsible for the burn rate for

5 those associated markets.  One of which is relevant

6 to this conversation are the assets that reside in

7 Chicago, Illinois.

8 Upon the closing of that transaction

9 in February a new entity was created called, Citynet

10 Holding, LLC, which is run 80 percent by Citynet,

11 LLC and 20 percent by an individual by the name of

12 Jim Holland.

13 Citynet, LLC has the majority of the

14 shares and has ultimate control.  The holding

15 company was created only as a shell to hold the

16 assets they had acquired out of bankruptcy court

17 until individual Citynet could be created in each of

18 the states in which the overall company planned to

19 operate as a telecommunications provider.

20 And so, for the purpose of this call,

21 we have created Citynet Illinois, LLC and filed for

22 our CLEC application.
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1 It is intent that upon receiving that

2 application to make Citynet Illinois a stand alone

3 entity, at which point we'll transfer Illinois

4 assets, that we acquired out of court, into that

5 entity, as well as provide the necessary funding so

6 that can operate, at minimum, for a 12-month period.

7 And so, it is the intent, and we will

8 transfer a million dollars into that entity for

9 operating purposes, going forward.

10 JUDGE BRODSKY:  And that will be the million

11 dollar transfer for which evidence will be provided

12 with the tariff filing?

13 THE WITNESS:  Yes.  And would a letter of credit

14 for the same be okay, as well?  We, actually, talked

15 about that off the record, but the question -- I

16 didn't have an opportunity to ask that -- whether a

17 letter of credit for the same, so, we wouldn't have

18 to have all that cash just sitting in the account,

19 if we could just actually use a letter of credit.

20 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Ms. Chang?

21 MS. CHANG:  The letter of credit will be

22 exclusively for Illinois.
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1 THE WITNESS:  That would be no problem.

2 MS. CHANG:  Yes.  That will be fine.

3 MR. HERSHEY:  And the total of cash deposited

4 and letter of credit would be for $1 million.

5 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Can you repeat it, please.

6 MR. HERSHEY:  The question addressed to

7 Ms. Chang, and then asked of Mr. Martin if it was

8 acceptable.  If I understand what's being said,

9 would be a total of $1 million composed of cash and

10 a letter of credit.

11 MS. CHANG:  We were talking about a 12-month of

12 operational expenses, which boils down to

13 1.2 million.  That was the original request from me,

14 letter of credit for 1.2 million.  And then,

15 Mr. Martin was talking about that he's going to make

16 that a million-dollar infusion to the business.  So,

17 it's either or, or in a combination of the two, make

18 that 1.2 million.

19 MR. HERSHEY:  Q  And Mr. Martin, is that

20 acceptable?

21 A Yes.

22 Q Would you continue describing the
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1 financials as you had off the record.  But

2 summarize, unless there's a question asking for

3 greater detail.

4 A I'm not sure -- I mean, what further could

5 be explained?

6 State of Illinois would be a stand-

7 alone entity.  Its financials and everything would

8 be reported to the Commission, the State of

9 Illinois, and ultimately, then, would be passed up

10 to its parent company, Citynet Holding, LLC.

11 Q And those financials are as depicted to --

12 which are the financial statements as of -- of

13 Citynet Illinois, as of September 19th, is that

14 correct?

15 A Yes, it is.

16 MR. HERSHEY:  Your Honor, do you require any

17 additional testimony from Mr. Martin as to the

18 financials?

19 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  What I'm going to say at

20 this point is, the financials are as they are.  I

21 trust you'll be moving for their admission at some

22 point.  And if there are further questions, then,
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1 they're arise within the context of the hearing,

2 either today or in the future, if there is another

3 hearing.

4 MR. HERSHEY:  Thank you.

5 Then, unless Mr. Martin has some other

6 point to make with regard to financials, I think we

7 can move on to a description of the operational

8 plans for Citynet Illinois.

9 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Go ahead and describe

10 your service offering.

11 MR. HERSHEY:  And I'll leave that either to

12 Mr. Underdown or Mr. Bennett, as to describe what

13 your service offerings are and how you plan to

14 conduct your business.

15 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Mr. Underdown, do you do the

16 operations for Citynet Illinois?

17     MR. UNDERDOWN:  Yes.

18 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Well, please proceed.

19

20

21

22
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1                   MICHAEL UNDERDOWN,

2 recalled as a witness herein, and after having been

3 previously sworn, was examined and testified as

4 follows:

5                   FURTHER DIRECT EXAMINATION

6                   BY

7                   MR. HERSHEY.

8 THE WITNESS:  Citynet Illinois will be offering

9 telecommunications services to small and medium size

10 businesses, as well as wholesale services to the

11 State of Illinois and elsewhere throughout the

12 country.

13 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Next item?

14 MR. HERSHEY:  Mr. Underdown and Mr. Bennett, can

15 you describe your previous telecom experience that

16 you bring to this operation, start with Mr.

17 Underdown.

18 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Were these the various items

19 that were submitted, Mr. Hershey?

20 MR. HERSHEY:  Mr. Bennett's telecom experience

21 is included in the original application.  And if you

22 don't want to go through an oral presentation, then
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1 we can forego that.  But Mr. Underdown's previous

2 experience was not described in the application. 

3 And I believe, as reflected in the off the record

4 discussion, his experience with Adelphia is

5 important because of his familiarity with the

6 equipment that is being transferred to Citynet

7 Illinois, as well as his experience with the revenue

8 potential associated with that equipment.

9 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Please proceed,

10 Mr. Underdown.

11 THE WITNESS:  I've been in telecommunications

12 for over 10 years, primarily focusing start-up.  The

13 most relevant, in this situation, is my starting of

14 Adelphia Business Solutions of Illinois, where we

15 took a ground zero situation, a start-up situation

16 of Adelphia and grew the business to in excess of

17 $250,000 in recurring revenue on a monthly basis for

18 Adelphia.

19 That's probably about it that's

20 relevant to this case.

21 JUDGE BRODSKY:  What was the period of time that

22 you were at Adelphia?
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1 THE WITNESS:  1999 to 2002.

2 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Thank you.

3 Mr. Hershey, did you have other

4 matters or --

5 MR. HERSHEY:  I'm just going through my check

6 list here.  Unless your Honor has additional

7 questions, I believe that all the other items have

8 been covered either in the testimony or in the

9 application that's already been submitted.

10 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  I do have a few

11 questions, so let's just go through those.

12                   FURTHER EXAMINATION

13                   BY

14                   JUDGE BRODSKY:

15 Q What is the underlying carrier that will be

16 used for the resold services, Mr. Underdown?

17 A In the event that we would do a resale, it

18 would be SBC.  It is not a function of the business. 

19 It is based on a circumstance that may come up with

20 a particular instance and allows us to add service

21 to a client that may or may not become completely on

22 our network.  It's not a true part of the core
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1 business.

2 Q So, the core business is the facilities

3 based items?

4 A Yes, sir.

5 Q And that will be both the interexchange and

6 the local service?

7 A Yes.

8 Q Citynet Illinois, LLC is organized in

9 Delaware with a principal place of business in Ohio,

10 is that correct, or is that from -- the Citynet

11 Illinois, LLC is going to be within Illinois?

12 A I think Mr. Bennett --

13     MR. BENNETT:  This is Dwayne Bennett.

14 It will be in Illinois.  The holding

15 company will be headquartered in Columbus, Ohio.

16

17

18

19

20

21

22
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1                   DWAYNE BENNETT,

2 called as a witness herein, and after having been

3 first duly sworn, was examined and testified as

4 follows:

5                   EXAMINATION

6                   BY

7                   JUDGE BRODSKY:

8 Q I'm looking at the Secretary of State's

9 form that was filed with the application, and it

10 appears to be saying that Citynet Illinois, LLC,

11 organized in Delaware, and actually it has a

12 West Virginia address of the principal place of

13 business.  So, the majority of operations will be in

14 Illinois, correct?

15     MR. UNDERDOWN:  Yes.

16 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  And the organization

17 appears to be Delaware from what I can tell.

18 MR. HERSHEY:  I believe that is correct, your

19 Honor.

20 Is that correct, Mr. Bennett?

21 THE WITNESS:  That is correct.

22 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Very good.
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1 Moving on.

2 Q So, are the books and records going to be

3 maintained in Illinois, the site of the main

4 operation or are they going to be maintained at the 

5 headquarters in West Virginia?

6 A This is Dwayne Bennett.

7 We're requesting that we would like to

8 keep them with our accounting firm, which is down in

9 West Virginia.

10 Q And so, to that end you've requested in the

11 application a waiver to Part 250 requirements?

12 A That is correct.

13 Q And one of the requirements for those --

14 for that waiver is to maintain distinctive accounts

15 for revenue attributable to Illinois, and I trust

16 that will be done, is that correct?

17 A Yes, that is correct.

18 Q And if necessary, for the Illinois Commerce

19 Commission to travel and inspect the books and

20 records, Citynet Illinois will be covering the

21 Commission's cost on that.

22 A That is correct, too.
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1 Q So, various financial statements have been

2 submitted up to this point.  Others will be

3 submitted, yet.  The ones that are here are true and

4 correct to the best of your knowledge?

5 A That is correct.

6 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Is that an item that Mr. Martin

7 is involved with, or is that separate financial

8 items?

9 MR. HERSHEY:  Mr. Martin is partially

10 responsible.  Isn't that right, Mr. Martin?

11     MR. MARTIN:  That is correct.

12 JUDGE BRODSKY:  So, nothing further on that item

13 from your perspective?

14     MR. MARTIN:  No, there is not.

15 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Very good.

16 Q Is the company going to be providing

17 operator-assisted services?

18 A This is Dwayne Bennett.

19 Yes, we are.

20 Q Will the rates be available upon request

21 and without charge?

22 A Yes.  We will have them available.  Also, 
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1 in most states we file them with the tariff.  And we

2 also cover them on our web page for each state.

3 Q Okay.  I have a few more questions about

4 operator-assisted services, so, Mr. Bennett, if you

5 want to take care of those, that's fine.

6 Do the operator service providers

7 identify themselves before the call is completed?

8 A I'm sorry, I couldn't quite hear you.

9 Q Do the operator service providers identify

10 themselves before the call is completed?

11 A Yes, they do.

12 Q And customers can access the local exchange

13 carriers operator?

14 A That is correct.

15 Q And customers can access the operator-

16 assisted service provider of their choice where it's

17 technically feasible to do so?

18 A That is correct, also.

19 Q And can customers access the emergency

20 number for the jurisdiction in which the phone will

21 be located?

22 A Yes, they can.
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1 Q In the application, it was stated that

2 internal procedures to guard against slamming and

3 cramming were still under development.  Have those

4 been developed?

5 A Essentially, what we will be doing in

6 states that require a third-party verification, we

7 will employ a third-party verification company.  In

8 states that do not require that, our customer care

9 supervisors on any orders placed by our sales agents

10 or our direct sales force, will verify with the

11 customer that an LOA has been received and that the

12 customer has requested the service and also inform

13 them of an install date at that time.

14 Q By "LOA," you mean letter of authorization?

15 A Yes, sir.

16 Q So, what is the procedure that Citynet

17 Illinois then will be using within Illinois?

18 A I do not believe that we're required in

19 Illinois to use a third-party verification;

20 therefore, we'll be using our customer care

21 supervisors.

22 Q Okay.  And to date where operations are in
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1 place, have there been any complaints for slamming

2 and cramming?

3 A No, there haven't, your Honor.

4 Q Did any other states deny any of the

5 Citynet companies or entities authority to provide

6 service?

7 A No, sir, they have not.

8 Q Okay.  Do any LLC members have any interest

9 or ownership of any other entity providing

10 telecommunications services outside of the Citynet

11 series of companies?

12 A No, sir.

13 Q And Citynet Illinois is aware that it has

14 to file its rates and tariffs with the Illinois

15 Commerce Commission prior to offering service.

16 A Yes, sir, we are.

17 Q Okay.  And it will adhere to all federal

18 and state laws for slamming and cramming.

19 A Absolutely.

20 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  With that, I have no

21 further questions at this time.

22 Does Staff have any questions?
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1 MS. CHANG:  No, your Honor, I have no questions.

2 JUDGE BRODSKY:  So, what we need to do is

3 determine when items are going to be filed and what,

4 if anything, we need to do further in the hearing

5 phase of this case.

6 Mr. Hershey, before we go off the

7 record to do those items, are you moving the

8 admission of Applicant's Exhibits, previously marked

9 as 1, being the application already filed, with its

10 various attachments, and then 2 through 5 that we

11 submitted subsequently?

12 MR. HERSHEY:  Yes, your Honor.

13 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Any objection?

14 MS. CHANG:  No, your Honor.

15 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Then, those exhibits are

16 admitted.

17                   (Whereupon, Applicant's Exhibit

18                    Nos. 1 thru 5 were received

19                    in evidence.)

20 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Let's go off the record

21 to deal with the scheduling and other issues.

22
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1                   (Whereupon, a discussion

2                    was had off the record.)

3 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Back on the record.

4 We took care of some logistical issues

5 and the Applicant will be filing the one

6 supplemental financial statement of Citynet Holding,

7 LLC, and with the amount attributable to Illinois

8 shown, and will do so not later than October 1st. 

9 We set a further hearing on October 7th at 10:30.

10 I just want to clarify, though, that

11 other than questions that may possibly stem from the

12 financial statement to be submitted, does Staff have

13 any further questions?

14 MS. CHANG:  No, I don't have any further

15 questions.

16 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Okay.  Very good.  So, we will

17 look forward to the financial statement being

18 submitted.  And on our review, we will make a

19 determination as to whether the October 7th hearing

20 is necessary, but at this time, it is scheduled.

21 If there's nothing further, we'll

22 continue until October 7th.
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1 MR. HERSHEY:  Thank you.

2 JUDGE BRODSKY:  Thank you.

3                       (Whereupon, the proceedings

4                        in the above-entitled matter

5                        was continued to 10-7-03.)

6
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